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CITY OF BLOOMINGTON

PARKING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

AGENDA
July 22, 2021, 5:30 PM — 7:00 PM

This meeting will be conducted electronically. Virtual meetings will be accessible at:
https://bloomington.zoom.us/j/95056124053?pwd=dnR6VFpOU0NnWm0xUjI5bHdXbSt0Zz09

Dial by your location: 312 626 6799 (Chicago), Meeting ID: 950 5612 4053, Passcode: 757904, find your
local number: https://bloomington.zoom.us/u/av3p0YSs2. The meeting will also be streamed live on

Facebook at: https://www.facebook.com/bloomingtonplanning

I. Call to Order
II. Approval of Minutes – June 24, 2021
III. Reports from Commissioners & City Offices
IV. Reports from the Public

V. Discussions of Topics Not the Subject of Resolutions
A. Minimum Parking Requirements in the UDO (Andrew Guenther,

Environmental Commission chair)

VI. Resolutions
A. Parking Resolution 21-05: Motorcycle Parking Spaces on 100 W. 6th Street

(Raye Ann Cox, Michelle Wahl)

VII. Topic Suggestions for Future Agendas
VIII. Member Announcements

IX. Commission Schedule (Regular Meeting and Work Session)
X. Adjournment

Auxiliary aids for people with disabilities are available upon request with advance notice.
Please call (812) 349-3429 or E-mail human.rights@bloomington.in.gov.

Next Regular Meeting: August 26, 2021, 5:30 PM — 7:00 PM
Deadline for regular meeting packet material is August 16, 2021
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CITY OF BLOOMINGTON

PARKING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

Minutes

June 24, 2021, 5:30 PM
The meeting was conducted electronically on Zoom.

Parking Commission minutes are transcribed in a summarized outline manner. Audio
recordings of the meeting are available in the Planning and Transportation Department
for reference.

Attendance
Parking Commissioners present: Eoban Binder (Chairperson), Tracy Gates, Christopher
Emge, MaryJane LeMay, Raye Ann Cox (Michelle Wahl’s Proxy)

Parking Commissioners absent: Steve Volan (Vice-Chairperson), Adrienne Evans
Fernandez (Secretary), Ben Dalton

Others in Attendance: Susan Stoll, Amir Farshchi, Beth Rosenbarger, Jim Shelton
(chamber), Dave Askins (B Square Beacon)

I. Call to Order – (~5:32 PM)

II. Approval of Minutes – May 27, 2021 – Mr. Emge motioned to approve the
minutes and Ms. LeMay seconded the motion. The motion received a roll call
vote of Ayes: 5, Nays: 0, Abstain: 0; the motion passed.

III. Reports from Commissioners & City Offices--none

IV. Reports from the Public--none

V. Discussions of Topics Not the Subject of Resolutions
A. Minimum Parking Requirements in the UDO (Andrew Guenther,

Environmental Commission chair)

The item was not discussed since Mr. Guenther was not able to attend.

B. Coach Bus Parking Downtown (Raye Ann Cox, Michelle Wahl)

Ms. Cox discussed the number of parking reservations in 2021.
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VI. Resolutions
A. Parking Resolution 21-04: Electronic Meetings Policy (Staff)

Mr. Farshchi presented the resolution. Mr. Emge motioned to approve the
resolution and Ms. Gates seconded the motion. The motion received a roll
call vote of Ayes: 5, Nays: 0, Abstain: 0; the motion passed

B. Parking Resolution 21-05: On-Street Parking Meters on 200 S.
Lincoln Street (Bill Abram, Fire Inspector)

The resolution was not discussed since Mr. Bill Abram asked staff before
the meeting to remove the resolution from the Parking Commission
agenda.

VII. Topic Suggestions for Future Agendas--none

VIII. Member Announcements--none

IX. Commission Schedule (Regular Meeting and Work Session):
Next Regular Meeting: July 22, 2021, 5:30 PM — 7:00 PM

X. Adjournment – (~5:57 PM)
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A RESOLUTION URGING THE BLOOMINGTON COMMON COUNCIL TO ELIMINATE 

PARKING REQUIREMENTS FOR NEW DEVELOPMENT WITHIN BLOOMINGTON CITY 

LIMITS 

 

 

WHEREAS, The Comprehensive Plan has multiple policies and goals dedicated to a decrease 

of fossil fuel consumption as well as a decrease in automobile miles traveled;  

  

WHEREAS, The Comprehensive Plan also has goals and policies dedicated to pedestrian-

safety, urban density, and creating a walkable, sustainable community;  

 

WHEREAS, Residential parking minimums mandate that a developer add in a minimum number 

of parking spaces per dwelling unit;  

 

WHEREAS, Currently, to be able to go beneath the parking minimums stated in the Unified 

Development Ordinance (UDO), developers must seek approval from city staff in a separate 

review process;  

 

WHEREAS, Since the implementation of the UDO in 2019, there has been 1 request for an 

exemption from the current parking minimums, with 1 of those requests granted by Planning & 

Transportation staff;  

 

WHEREAS, The City of Bloomington Parking Commission purpose is partially defined as “to 

receive comments and concerns having to do with parking matters, and to recommend to the 

common council and appropriate city officials ways and means for achieving the city’s 

comprehensive plan objectives through the administration of parking policies and the 

enforcement of parking regulations”; 

 

WHEREAS, The City of Bloomington Parking Commission duties include “making 

recommendations on parking policy, including but not limited to: pricing, hours of operation, 

addition or removal of parking spaces, and changes when necessary to City code, enforcement 

procedures, or any other aspect of parking management policy”; 

 

WHEREAS, The removal of parking minimums does not install parking maximums, nor will it 

require any additional processes, costs, or time from city staff, developers, or any other relevant 

parties, making the fiscal impact of this process revenue-neutral;  

 

WHEREAS, It is in the interest of the City of Bloomington to mandate fewer parking spaces to 

further our vision of a sustainable, non-automobile centered community; 

 

 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE PARKING COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF 

BLOOMINGTON, MONROE COUNTY, INDIANA, THAT:  
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We hereby encourage the Bloomington Common Council to pass legislation that strikes from 

the Unified Development Ordinance Chapter 20.04.060 Section (d) - Minimum Vehicle Parking 

Requirement in its entirety, including Table 04-9, as well as Section 20.04.060 (g) - Adjustments 

to Minimum Parking Requirements, as well as any other relevant sections and references to be 

determined by the Common Council and/or City Staff.   

 

 

PASSED by the Parking Commission of the City of Bloomington, Monroe County, Indiana, upon 

this ______ day of _______________, 2021. 

 

______________________ 

Eoban Binder 

Chair, Parking Commission 
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One Simple Trick: How Bloomington Can 
Reduce Traffic, Support Climate Action, 
Make Housing More Affordable, And 
Reduce Urban Sprawl All At Once!
Andrew Guenther - B.S.P.A., M.E.S. Student
O’Neill School of Public & Environmental Affairs
Indiana University - Bloomington
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Parking Reform: That’s It!
❖ Parking Reform is 

critical to urban planning 
policy on everything 
from housing to 
economic development 
to environmental 
planning. 

❖ Where we park can 
almost be as important 
as how we get from 
place-to-place. 

❖ Today we’ll be focusing 
on parking minimums in 
Bloomington and other 
municipalities. 

Photo Credit: Dave Askins, BSquareBeacon.com      Photo Credit: City of Bloomington
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Parking Minimums: What are they?
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Parking Minimums: Where have they been reduced/eliminated?

Source: StrongTowns.org
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Parking Minimums: Where has this been done?
❖ Buffalo, NY

➢ Eliminated parking 
requirements citywide in 
2017. 

❖ Minneapolis, Minnesota
➢ Eliminated all parking 

requirements for new 
development in May 2021.

❖ Spokane, Washington
➢ Eliminated parking 

requirements for 4+ unit 
developments in dense areas. 

❖ Prince George’s, Maryland
➢ Reduced parking minimums 

in 2018 across the city. Page 11 of 24
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Comprehensive Plan
❖ “The City of Bloomington has often been a leader in environmental protection, and the City may need to guide 

future denser development patterns to the best locations to support walkable and livable environments, in 
more neighborhoods than only Downtown.” -page 23

❖ “Nuture a resilient, environmentally responsible community by judiciously using our scarce resources, 
enhancing our natural assets…” -page 38

❖ “Bloomington residents consistently express their hopes for a better natural environment on local, regional, 
and global levels. These hopes include: reducing air-contaminating pollutants by lessening our reliance on 
fossil fuels… -page 42

❖ “In the transportation sector, reducing miles traveled by vehicles with internal-combustion engines is one 
effective strategy for improving air quality.” -page 45

❖ “For decades, transportation infrastructure policy and infrastructure investments have focused on 
supporting motorized vehicles. That focus created a legacy we are now working to overcome.” -page 45

❖ “Bloomington must continue to direct future population growth toward a compact, well connected, 
integrated, and sustainable urban community, while balancing these goals with economic development and 
access for many to a higher quality of life… (e)xamples include providing fair housing opportunities, 
protecting sensitive natural habitats, and reducing dependence on the private automobile.” -page 80

❖ For Downtown Zoning Districts: “Land dedicated to parking should be minimized by building, preferring 
multi-story parking garages to surface parking lots, and by encouraging active transportation (bicycling and 
walking).” -page 86 Page 13 of 24



Comprehensive Plan
❖ Goal 3.1: Increase renewable energy sources and reduce community-wide fossil fuel consumption. 

-page 46
❖ Goal 3.7: Reduce greenhouse gas emissions. -page 47
❖ Policy 3.7.2: Reduce vehicle miles travelled per capita. -page 47
❖ Policy 6.1.2: Balance economic, environmental, accessibility, and equity issues in local 

transportation decisions. -page 74
❖ Policy 6.1.3: In land use decisions, require sufficient density through infill, redevelopment, and reuse 

of vacant or under-utilized parcels to support multi-modal transportation and discourage urban 
sprawl. -page 74

❖ Policy 6.1.7: Prioritize safety and accessibility over capacity in transportation planning, design, 
construction, and maintenance decisions. -page 74

❖ Goal 6.4: Prioritize Non-Automotive Modes: Continue to integrate all modes into the transportation 
network and to prioritize bicycle, pedestrian, public transit, and other non-automotive modes to 
make our network equally accessible, safe, and efficient for all users. -page 75

❖ Policy 6.5.2: Balance vehicular circulation needs with the goal of creating walkable and 
bike-friendly neighborhoods. -page 75
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Costs of Parking Minimum Requirements
❖ It hinders infill development by requiring space-consuming parking spaces/driveways in areas where 

dense development may be sorely needed. 
➢ Annexation vs. Infill Development

❖ It raises the cost of development.
➢ It costs $5000 to build a parking space ($25k for an above ground garage space, $35k for an 

underground garage space); typical renters pay $142/month for garage parking (even if it’s built 
into their rent); 17% of a unit’s rent can be attributed to parking costs on average. 

❖ It encourages people to use vehicles to go from place-to-place.
➢ Vehicle use around town directly contributes to worsening air quality in municipalities. 

❖ It undermines us in our goal to create walkable city centers and neighborhoods by encouraging vehicle 
use and dependency. 
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Benefits to Lowering Parking Requirements
❖ It limits/eliminates a mandate, giving developers more freedom in areas limited by space, 

accessibility, or connectivity. 
❖ It lowers the cost of development, which has resulted in lower rent in other municipalities. 

➢ Assists in decoupling parking from rent. 
❖ It can encourage “park and walk” models of transportation.
❖ It decreases the vehicle miles traveled in the City, which decreases greenhouse gas 

emissions, improves pedestrian safety, and complies with the Comprehensive Plan. 
➢ How can we continue to encourage not using an automobile while simultaneously 

mandating parking spots for them in new development that may not need them?
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Impacts on Density

Source: Seth Goodman, 
graphicparking.com.
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Why The Parking Commission Should Care
❖ BMC 2.12.110: (a) Purpose. It shall be the purpose of the Parking Commission (commission), 

in coordination with decision-makers and other entities as necessary or prudent; 
➢ (1) to develop, implement, maintain, and promote a comprehensive policy on parking 

that takes into account the entirety of, and furthers the objectives of, the city’s 
comprehensive plan; 

➢ (2) to coordinate parking activities, to carry on educational activities in parking matters, 
to supervise the preparation of and publication of parking reports, to receive comments 
and concerns having to do with parking matters, and to recommend to the common 
council and appropriate city officials ways and means for achieving the city’s 
comprehensive plan objectives through the administration of parking policies and the 
enforcement of parking regulations. 

❖ BMC 2.12.110: (e) Powers and Duties. The commission shall meet at least one time each 
month, unless it votes to cancel the meeting. Its powers and duties shall include, but are not 
limited to: 
➢ (3) making recommendations on parking policy, including but not limited to: pricing, 

hours of operation, addition or removal of parking spaces, and changes when necessary 
to City code, enforcement procedures, or any other aspect of parking management 
policy;  
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Potential Avenue Forward
❖ 1) The Parking Commission could:

➢ form a “Parking Reform Task Force” or;
➢ the Parking Commission could ask the City Council to 

form a Parking Reform Task Force consisting of 
appointed members from various relevant 
Boards/Commissions. 

■ Examples: Parking Commission, Environmental 
Commission, Board of Public Works, Traffic 
Commission, Bicycle & Pedestrian Safety 
Commission, Commission on Sustainability, 
Planning Department Staff, City Council.

● The Task Force would be charged with 
reviewing different options for parking reform. 

❖ 2) Another avenue forward would be for the Parking 
Commission to endorse the reduction/removal of parking 
minimums from the UDO via a resolution. 
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End Goal
❖ To develop a policy proposal in conjunction 

with various relevant groups that will 
limit/eliminate parking minimums and 
make other necessary changes to the 
parking code. 
➢ Shepherd this policy through various 

boards/commissions for 
endorsements before sending to the 
Common Council for passage. 

❖ Pass a policy that has a substantial impact 
on pedestrian-safety, environmental 
sustainability, dense urban 
development/form, and affordability. 
➢ Ensure that neighborhood concerns 

(i.e. street parking, parking permits, 
enforcement, etc) are considered, 
handled, and implemented into a final 
policy draft. Page 20 of 24



Questions/Comments/Concerns?
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PARKING COMMISSION  RESOLUTION #: 21-05 
STAFF REPORT      DATE: July 13, 2021        

______________________________________________ 

FROM: Michelle Wahl, Parking Services Director; Raye Ann Cox, Parking Enforcement 
Manager 

REQUEST: Motorcycle Parking Spaces on 100 W. 6th Street 

REPORT 

Parking Services staff has received a request for additional motorcycle parking spaces 
in the downtown metered parking area. Currently, there is one motorcycle metered 
space located on the northwest corner on 100 W. Kirkwood Avenue. The Morton Street 
and Walnut Street parking garages have 4 designated motorcycle parking spaces each. 
Additional designated motorcycle parking spaces will be added to Trades District and 
Walnut Street garages. 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

Parking Staff recommends to the Parking Commission the addition of 2 designated 
motorcycle only parking spaces on 100 W. 6th Street. These spaces will be pay by app 
only, not metered.  

Staff recommends that the Parking Commission support the changes to Title 15 as 
described and forward to Council with a positive recommendation. A more detailed Title 
15 amendment would be prepared if this request is forwarded to the Common Council 
for their consideration. 
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The above photos show 100 W. 6th Street 
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